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The upcoming Development Committee meeting is one of the most significant in the Committee's history. 
Since the October 2008 session, the G20 Heads of State and Government and the governors have used the 
World Bank's Spring Meetings as milestones for major decisions, dealing with subjects relating to 
strategy, new governance rules and the resources of the World Bank Group. At a time when crisis exit 
strategies are being debated, hopes run high that we have learned from the crisis, and the Bank and its 
shareholders are working hard to fulfill those hopes. Today, we have collectively taken the first steps on 
the path to much-needed reforms – developing and transition countries will be much better represented at 
the World Bank, and the institution's resources will be expanded. European countries have heard their 
requests and have responded. Now, European countries must in turn be heard, because this new 
distribution of powers and resources must be accompanied by a new distribution of responsibilities. 

 
In this, France is playing a major role. In terms of governance reform, France is one of the most important 
contributors in the reallocation of voting rights. It will entirely fulfill its responsibilities as a shareholder 
vis-à-vis the Bank's resources. In all fairness, what France expects in return should be in line with its 
commitments. This includes greater financial participation in the World Bank's mandate by emerging 
high-income countries that are now better-represented. It also implies increased efforts by the Bank to 
define a sustainable medium- and long-term business model and to revise its internal governance in such a 
way as to accentuate the role of the Development Committee and render the process for selecting the 
Bank's next president transparent and open to all nationalities. This should allow us to build a World 
Bank that is more focused on the world's poorest nations, particularly those of Sub-Saharan Africa.  
 
Governance reform has been achieved within the allotted timeframe. The realignment of Bank 
shareholding, within both the IBRD and the IFC, will grant increased voting rights to emerging countries, 
thus factoring in new economic realities while retaining the gains made by the poorest countries in 2008, 
during the initial phase of the reform. As one of the three major contributors to this realignment, France 
expects that the reform will boost the World Bank's legitimacy by maintaining complementarity and 
balance – as stated in the Bank's mandate – between providing assistance to emerging countries and 
priority aid to the poorest countries. This implies a better and more targeted use of the Bank's resources, 
hence the need for a thorough-going reform of the Bank's graduation policy. This will induce the Bank to 
enter into discussion with the most advanced developing countries, and provide them with medium-term 
support as they obtain the market financing that is now available to them. This is also why the Bank's 
instruments should be reviewed, which will allow it to act more quickly and efficiently, in a more targeted 
fashion and in better harmony with other international financial institutions. 
France will continue to ensure that developing countries, particularly those in Africa, are fully included in 
decisions made by the international community, especially within the Bank Group. It also hopes that the 
changes observed in the IBRD's capital structure will find an echo during the upcoming IDA 
Replenishment, with the arrival of new donors and a greater commitment on the part of those countries 
whose economic weight has increased. It is inconceivable for IDA to continue to rest on the shoulders of 
a limited number of shareholders, particularly those from Europe, while their voting rights have been 
reduced in function of their relatively lower economic weight. Let me be very clear about this – all high-
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income countries, no matter what their classification, have a duty to contribute to the development of the 
poorest nations.  
 
The future realignment of the IBRD shareholding structure, like that of the IFC, can only be done on a 
long-term basis that is compatible with the Bank's mandate and that is fair for all shareholders. These 
objectives have not been met by the negotiations that conclude today, and should be seen only as an ad 
hoc equilibrium. Prior to the next Replenishment five years from now, we must define a sustainable 
scheme based on clear principles that limit transfers of real resources to under-represented countries 
alone, and on the true measure of the economic weight of the various countries and their contribution to 
IDA. The period that we have just brought to a close can in no way serve as a reference for this next 
phase. 
 
Finally, reforms of the institution's corporate governance should be enhanced further. In particular, 
governance reform also means greater openness in the process of selecting the next president of the World 
Bank, in which nationality can no longer be used as a criterion. I expect progress to be reported at our 
next meeting.  
 
The agreement reached concerning a capital increase for the IBRD should provide a boost for a 
more efficient, more responsible World Bank Group in its efforts to fight poverty and promote 
economic development. 
After a forceful response to the financial crisis, the capital increase will assist the World Bank in carrying 
out its new strategy. France is pleased that this strategy focuses on Sub-Saharan Africa, provides for 
stronger action in the fight against climate change and calls for greater regional integration, within a 
framework of more efficient coordination of the Bank's activities with other development stakeholders. 
The Bank must be more proactive in certain areas, such as the fight against non-cooperative jurisdictions 
and tax evasion, which calls for exemplary behaviour. This theme should take centre stage in the Bank's 
fight against corruption and for better governance. At a time when it is calling on the support of its 
shareholders, who are in the midst of dealing with the budgetary consequences of the crisis, the World 
Bank must be exemplary in terms of its financial, social and environmental responsibility. 
In addition to stronger efforts to control budget spending, the Bank must fully mobilise its in-house 
resources. At the same time, it must ensure that the subscribed capital is fully convertible, modify its 
maturity pricing and guarantee a sustainable financial model by covering its administrative expenses and 
expected loss with loan margins. In other words, the Bank needs to take care that its operational activities 
do not consume the additional capital that we are preparing to provide. Finally, France would like to see 
the capital increase benefit the poorest nations and people, on the one hand via large-scale transfers to the 
IDA that an adjusted financial model such as I have described would allow, and on the other hand by 
more targeted operations on the part of IBRD and IFC in favour of the most disadvantaged. In particular, 
France calls on the IFC to increase its efforts in favour of Africa, including in the most vulnerable 
countries. It is in these frontier markets that its support is most justified, in line with the remit that it was 
given by the international community. Under these conditions, France will provide its support to the 
present agreement. 
 
Africa's time has come, and the crisis has not dampened its spirits. Everywhere there is goodwill and 
signs of solidarity with respect to the African continent. We can all be glad of this, but today Africa itself 
provides us with a forward-looking, positive discourse. With five years left before the deadline to achieve 
the Millennium Development Goals, our commitment to Africa is based not only on the 
acknowledgement of needs, but also on the motivation to help successful nations. In 2009, growth was 
positive in Africa, while it shrank by 3% in developed economies. In a context of international upheaval, 
two thirds of Africa's countries were able to implement budgetary support policies – something that 
would have been unthinkable even two decades ago. Between 1995 and 2006, the share of the continent's 
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population living on less than a dollar a day dropped from 43% to 32%. This year, growth is forecast at 
5%, and the fundamentals (demographics, markets, public finances, etc.) are encouraging. The goal of 
reducing poverty is not just a dream – it can be reached and we must unwaveringly support efforts to do 
so. 
 
The World Bank must use its renewed framework to respond to Africa's current challenges. Most 
important, Africa must take pride of its place in the Bank's new strategy. This should not be a mere 
rhetorical exercise; focusing on Africa will allow the Bank to define and measure with precision how the 
various aspects of the Bank Group's actions contribute to African development. Secondly, in-depth 
discussions should be undertaken concerning aid allocation instruments and mechanisms in order to better 
take account of real-world needs in the field. Dealing with vulnerabilities and weak points is at the heart 
of the Bank's mandate, and the economic crisis drove this point home. We must complete the task of 
introducing a crisis response window at the IDA, so that we may quickly provide support for those most 
in need when a country is the victim of a sudden and violent external shock. Over and beyond these 
cyclical shocks, we must also find the means to reduce the structural vulnerabilities of those countries that 
we wish to aid first. Today, studies have shown us the advantages of a performance-based allocation 
system, but they have also allowed us to measure the limits of such a system and to plan for its 
improvement. The negotiation calendar for the IDA Replenishment provides us with a unique opportunity 
to come to an agreement on improvements to the aid allocation formula. Let us seize the opportunity and 
begin talks. 
 


